CAM VALE PARISH COUNCIL

 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held 

in Longburton Village Hall on Thursday 10th October 2013
Present:   
	Cllr A. Coffin
	Cllr T. Gilchrist
	Cllr Mrs. K. Paterson

	Cllr Miss P. Regan
	Cllr G. Squires (Chairman)
	Cllr N. Williams (conducted the meeting – see Minute 13/33) 


In attendance:   Parish Clerk- Anne Tait
Cllrs M. Bevan (DCC) C. Loder (WDDC) and three parishioners
13/79    Apologies for absence:  Cllr C. Jesty 
13/80 Declarations of personal and prejudicial interest: Cllr Mrs. Paterson declared that           the Chairman of the Longburton Village Hall Committee was her husband (Agenda item 8).
13/81 To approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the Cam Vale Parish Council held on 18/07/13.  It was proposed by Cllr Gilchrist seconded by Cllr Coffin and RESOLVED that the Minutes be approved and signed by the Chairman.
13/82 Clerk’s report on matters arising:   (not covered elsewhere on the Agenda)
· 13/40 Section 106 (Whistle Water monies): The Chairman reported that he had written to Tony Hurley (WDDC Head of Leisure & Commissioning) on 25/07/13:  “I write at the suggestion of Sally Lloyd-Jacob to ask for your help in resolving a problem.  The Longburton Parish Plan has identified that a play facility and kick-about area is needed in the village and s.106 monies have been allocated to Cam Vale Parish Council to pay for play equipment.  Currently it has been agreed that play equipment can be bought before the September deadline for spending the money and then stored for a time before it can be installed. However, this is an unsatisfactory arrangement because the Parish Council is having to choose and order equipment while still in the process of identifying exactly what the community wants and would use. There is a genuine concern that the money could be wasted by being spent on equipment that is not actually tailored to the local need.
 

The Longburton DCC depot site has been earmarked as a suitable location for the delivery of a play area and is now the subject of the preparation of a Neighbourhood Development Order. There is currently a Working Group researching inter alia exactly what type of play facility should be provided. A community consultation was held on 30th May and additional community output was gathered at the Village Fete on 1st June.  Further consultation with all the residents of Longburton is also planned, but it is extremely unlikely that the results of this research will be available before the September deadline. On this basis, would it not make sense to transfer the money to the Parish Council, to be ring-fenced for play facilities but to be spent when we know what the community wants and when a site becomes available? If you agree with this proposal, I shall ask our Parish Clerk - who is also our Responsible Finance Officer - to supply you with the details of the council's bank account.  The Longburton Recreational Trust already exists and would be an ideal temporary repository, as the attached Deed of Trust shows.  The Village Hall Trustees are currently preparing an application for s.106 funding for the purchase and installation in the Hall of an induction loop for the hard of hearing, the cost of which will be in the region of £1,000 leaving some £2,500 to be spent on the play equipment.”

The Clerk reported that a reply had been received from Tony Hurley on 25/07/13:



“I’ve discussed this with my colleagues in Planning and this approach is acceptable to us.  
We’ll issue a formal award letter setting out the standard conditions and with 
confirmation of their acceptance by the parish council we can release the money to 
the council.  Sorry if this seems a bit bureaucratic, but we need to have the paperwork 
in order to avoid any challenge.  I hope this acceptable and helps the project take place 
in a way that’s best for the community.”

The Clerk reported that despite an e-mail reminder, no formal award letter had been 
received from WDDC.  The Chairman reported that he was still awaiting the Trustees  
quote for the loop system from Godden & Curtis.
13/42/13/23 Parking in the Whistle Water Estate:  The Clerk reported that a letter had been received from Kevin Perry (WDDC Senior Enforcement Officer) clarifying the position.   A copy had been delivered to all the Whistle Water residents and to Mr. John Lawrence.
· 13/42 Speedwatch:  The co-ordinator Mrs. C. Squires reported that all six volunteers had now been vetted by the Police.  The co-ordinator and deputy co-ordinator have been registered with Ringmaster, and they are awaiting further news from PC Pete Moore on a date for training on the equipment.
· 13/70 The Title of the Parish Council:  The Clerk reported that both current accounts with the NatWest (number one and number two account) have been changed to ‘Cam Vale Parish Council’, as have the insurance policy and the website.   The Clerk submitted a letter for the authorised signatories (Cllrs Jesty, Squires and the Clerk) to request that the Nationwide (Business Investor Account) change the name on the account to Cam Vale Parish Council.   
13/83 Financial Matters: - The Clerk reported balances as at 30/09/13: 
· NatWest current account: £7,845.83
· Nat West No. 2 account: £4,599.00

· Nationwide Business Investor Account: £571.34
Income received since the 18/07/13 meeting:  

· 0.01p - Interest on the Nationwide Business Investor Account

· £4,345.00 -  WDDC Precept – 2nd half (included in NatWest current account balance above)
Payments made since the 18/07/13 meeting: 

	£16.67
£3.33
	DD TalkTalk Business provision of broadband for August 2013
Invoice No: TT0238495829
VAT @ 20%

	£17.41

£3.48
	DD TalkTalk Business provision of broadband for Sept 2013

Invoice No: TT0242766284

VAT @ 20%


[a] Payments for consideration, approval or confirmation from the number 1 account
	£75.63
£  9.59
	Clerk’s expenses   
VAT @ 20%

	£1,470.27
	Hazelford Limited – Clerk’s salary for July – Sept. 2013

PAYE & NIC 2013/14  Q2 = £288.60

	£57.00
	Society of Local Council Clerks – 50% of annual fee for the Clerk - shared with Folke Parish Council


 Payments for consideration, approval or confirmation from the number 2 account  

	£20.00
	 Olieprint 250 x A4 double sided  leaflets

	£1,500

£   300
	‘Locality ‘ - support provided to the Longburton Development Group in the period ending 30/09/13

VAT @ 20%


It was proposed by Cllr Gilchrist seconded by Cllr Miss Regan and RESOLVED to approve the above payments.   

[b] SLCC and NALC – The Clerk reported that the National Joint Council (NJC) for Local Government Services had reached agreement on the pay scales for 2013/14.  Consequently the National Association of Local Councils and Society of Local Council Clerks jointly recommend that the salary scales of all full and part-time clerks be adjusted in accordance with the new spinal column points (SCP).  The rates of pay should be applied from 1st April 2013.  The Clerk is currently paid at SCP point 17 = £8.747 (awarded in 01/04/09). The revised scale point 17 = £8.835 per hour.  Therefore the hourly rate is increased by 0.08 per hour x 55 hours per month which equals a monthly(gross) increase of £4.840 from 1st April 2013.
It was proposed by Cllr Gilchrist seconded by Cllr Miss Regan and RESOLVED to approve the increase per hour in the Clerk’s salary.   
[c] Audit Return for the year ended 31/03/13 – The Clerk presented to Councillors a copy of the letter from BDO.  This confirmed that the audit has been completed to the satisfaction of the external auditors with no issues arising to report to the Council.   The BDO standard fee for an income/expenditure band of £5,001 - £10,000 = NIL. 
It was proposed by Cllr Gilchrist seconded by Cllr Mrs. Paterson and RESOLVED to approve and accept the annual return.

Cllr Gilchrist had previously circulated a chart using the financial data supplied by the Clerk which showed the overall financial position of the Parish Council.  Cllr Gilchrist raised concern over the projected spend.   

[d] The Mighty Pod – The Sherborne Youth & Community Centre outreach facility visits to Longburton in the Autumn Term 2013. The Clerk reported that she had been in e-mail contact with the new administrative assistant at the Sherborne Youth & Community Centre – Anna Ballard and Tracey Ayres the Youth leader.  Tracey confirmed that “the visits would continue, as before, on every alternate Thursday, and at present we are seeing about 6 young people per time.  We found that 6.30pm – 8.45pm seemed to suit all”.  
The Clerk enquired to the cost of the sessions and Anna Ballard replied:  I have now spoken with Rachel regarding the POD visits to Longburton.   Rachel has confirmed that the funding which was used came from a kind donation that was made specifically to enable the POD  to be well utilised, however it was requested that some of this funding be specifically allocated to ensure visits to another venue within Sherborne town.  These visits had not been established until now and therefore she felt that using some of the funding for the Longburton visits would benefit the young people there.

 

As the Sherborne visits have now been agreed and organised Rachel is using the remaining funding to support these visits and therefore we regrettably must reintroduce the fee of £75 per session.  I understand that this must now be put to your committee members, however if you wish to discuss this further with Rachel please do not hesitate to contact her.

The Clerk reported that the following dates are available for the Mighty Pod to visit Longburton in the Autumn Term 2013:
· 17th October

· 7th November

· 21st November

· 5th December

· 19th December

5 sessions x £75.00 = £375.00.  As previously reported the Sherborne Youth & Community Centre owes CVPC £100.00 (for a missed session on 06/12/12 – paid with cheque 591). CVPC are still holding a cheque for £150.00 from the Longburton Funds (dated 13/10/12), the Clerk will ask  John Lowe to re-issue the cheque as it is no longer valid.
Councillors AGREED to support five visits this term from the Mighty Pod.  Cllr Mrs. Paterson suggested that Longburton Councillors should give constructive feedback on the value/activities of the Mighty Pod at the next Parish Council meeting on 12/12/13.  It was AGREED that Cllrs Paterson, Regan and Gilchrist would each ‘drop in’ (preferably not at the beginning) at one of the sessions (dates above).  Councillors to plan dates of their visits between 7th November and 19th December. 
13/84 Planning Applications:  
[a]  Outcome of those previously reported : numbers 7; 11; 15; 16; 18;  and 22 on the attached planning details. 

[b] Notice of those received since last meeting: 21; 22; 23 and 24 on the attached planning details. 

Appendix A  
        [c]To discuss the WDDC decision to approve the following p/application:

· 1/D/13/000590 – Lower Farm, Lillington – Agricultural Dwelling (outline).  Cllr Williams outlined the letter to John Greenslade that had been previously circulated to Councillors.  It was AGREED unanimously that the Chairman should sign the letter.

· 1/D/13/000755 – Berkeley Farm, Boys Hill - Certificate of Lawfulness for use of dwelling in breach of agricultural occupancy condition.  The Clerk was asked to contact Suzie Ricketts Senior Legal Executive (Planning) for an update.  

13/85 Depot re-development update – The Chairman outlined the proposal received from Jay Coleman (Cameron and Cole Land Consultancy).  This introduced an opportunity for the Meriden site to be utilised as part of a joint opportunity, to enhance the viability of the Depot scheme and enable viable high quality delivery of Community facilities as well as some affordable and open market housing to meet local needs.

I write to you as a private practice Chartered Town Planning consultant.  Local resident Brian Curry has approached me with a commercial proposition to help you to generate sufficient land value from the Depot site to provide for the village hall and / or shop (preferably both) and play area that you aim for.  Mr. Curry's proposal is for the Parish to extend or submit a separate application for another Neighbourhood Development Order over land at Meriden to the south of the village. I attach a Site Plan. 

Having considered the previous refusals on site I think it is unlikely that all of the Meriden land is developable. I do think the area adjacent to the small Listed Church would provide a good area of play, whilst respecting the setting of that building and also maximising the developable area and therefore land value, of the Depot site. 

I understand that various members of your community would also like some Bungalows to be delivered so that they could remain in the village without the maintenance burden associated with much of the existing housing stock. 

It is possible that we could acquire both sites and deliver to you the community facilities you seek. In exchange we would need the Parish to achieve a second Neighbourhood Development Order over the Meriden site so that sufficient land is available for the facilities as well as sufficient scope for new housing as 'enabling development' for feasibility purposes. 

Our group of companies includes a land consultancy (Cameron and Cole), Project Manager (MPR Projects) and Developer / Financier (Pathway Developments). We provide high quality energy efficient housing which you can see via www.mprprojects.com   We have significant experience of developing high quality / luxury homes in Conservation Areas and I have no doubt we could complement the housing stock in a highly desirable manner. 

It was AGREED unanimously that the Parish Council would not support the proposal from Cameron and Cole, as focus must remain with the Depot Site.  Cllr Gilchrist confirmed that within the next few weeks every resident in the parish will be invited to fill in a questionnaire about the development of the depot site.  This will represent the best opportunity yet for a comprehensive review of the aspirations of all Longburton villagers.  Upon the analysis of these answers the Working Group will base the first draft of the Plan which it will ultimately present to WDDC – hopefully in the summer of 2014, in support of the Parish Council’s application for a Neighbourhood Development Order (NDO).
13/86 Longburton Village Hall Management Committee – The Chairman outlined Nigel Paterson’s e-mail dated 13/09/13:  The Village Hall is run by a management committee, which looks after the hall on behalf of the village.  It has to ensure that the finances are in balance, the fabric is kept in a reasonable condition and that the various safety requirements are kept up to date and any issues arising from the regular checks are dealt with.  How the committee is organised and run was set down in a legal framework in 1967 and this forms the governing document of the Long Burton Village Hall Trust.  At the last Village Meeting (May 2013), there seemed to be some confusion about the ownership of the hall and I expressed concern about the difficulty in attracting new trustees for the charity.  This letter is intended to clarify these issues

I have now had a chance to look at the governing document (it is contained in a legal conveyance of the hall to the trust) to find out about the ‘ownership’ and how the hall should be run.  The building ownership lies with the Village Hall Trust, which means that the asset is protected for Long Burton, by charity law.  It is provided as a facility to enhance the lives of those living in the parish and the deeds clearly show that it is intended to be run for the village, by the village.  It states that the hall will be managed by a management committee, who are The Administering Trustees. The make-up of the committee is described and it is formed of elected members and representative members.  The elected members are voted for at the AGM (there were 5 initially).  The representative members are decided before the AGM and represent each user group together with the Parish Council and the Parochial Church Council (there were 8 representative members in 1967).  The management committee decides the chair after the AGM.  The quorum for any committee meeting should be not less than one third of the total number of members.  It seems that the role of the user groups in providing the representative administering trustees to the management committee has been lost in the mists of time.  I’ve checked through the minutes and this was still recognised in about 2000.   However, the original legal framework is still valid, so this letter is to remind the user groups, PC and PCC of their role in providing the facility for the village.  I would be grateful if you would keep this letter on your files and that you inform your members of this role.

The legal framework does provide stability for the hall, as if the situation arises in the future, that no one is prepared to be an elected member; it will fall on the representative members to decide to keep (and run) or to dispose of the building.  The governing document does specify how the hall can be disposed of.  Monies raised can be used to purchase another building (under the umbrella of charity law).  If there is not an immediate intention to use the money, then it must be put into a bank account in the name of the Charity Commission to protect the money for Long Burton.  Clearly, this is a most unlikely situation to arise, but it is important that this mechanism is remembered. 

For some time attendance at the Village Hall committee meetings has been decreasing, but it is still viable.  Currently, there are 5 user groups (I think), which together with the two councils means there should be 7 representative members.  So, in principle we should have a maximum of 12 people on the committee.  This is a good number and would mean that tasks can be shared and not rest on the shoulders of a few people.  There were 5 members re-elected to the committee at the 2013 AGM (I’m not sure whether some are elected or representative members).   

We would like to restore the committee to its intended format, which means that we need representatives from the Parish Council, the Parochial Church Council and each user group.  These can be nominated by these groups on an annual basis, so individuals need not feel they are life sentences!  These individuals will need to agree to the terms of the trust (which are straightforward).  Could you please discuss this with your members and let us know the names of your representative members.  We currently hold a committee meeting every 2 months; the next one is on 15th October.  We are realists and do recognise that people are busy, so the representative members need not come to every meeting and will not be expected to take on onerous roles!

The Chairman asked if there was a Longburton Councillor who would like to take on the role of the Parish Council representative [administering] trustee to the Village Hall Management Committee, no-one came forward. 
13/87 Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) - the review of the electoral arrangements for West Dorset District Council.  The Chairman asked Cllr Loder to outline further the e-mail received from Mike Hickman (WDDC Electoral Services Officer):

The Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) is undertaking a review of the electoral arrangements for West Dorset District Council.  Stage 1 of this review, consideration of a proposed council size, is complete and Stage 2 has recently commenced.  The LGBCE has announced a period of open consultation and is inviting submissions on future ward patterns for the West Dorset area, based on a council size of 43 members (a reduction from 48 members).  I should point out that although the LGBCE is minded to invite submissions based on this council size, it may consider necessary to change this number slightly in order to ensure better levels of electoral representation across the district.
In order to develop a submission from this council, all district councillors have been provided with draft proposals for three possible ward patterns, for a council size of 42, 43 or 44 members. The ward pattern preferred by the majority of councillors will then be considered by the Executive Committee for recommendation to council as this authority’s submission to the LGBCE.  

At the conclusion of this consultation period on 11 November 2013, the LGBCE will analyse the submissions received with a view to publishing its draft recommendations for future electoral arrangements for the West Dorset area on 12 February 2014.  These draft recommendations will be the subject of a further period of open consultation until 28 April 2014.  

Cllr Chris Loder stated that: As a community, I believe that we have far more in common with Bishops Caundle and Caundle Marsh than with Thornford and that is would serve in the interests of residents to bring those together in one ward rather than separate them. For example, the Primary School, Shops, Gryphon School buses, Pubs and the Church all have close ties of Bishops Caundle, Caundle Marsh, Holwell and Folke with Cam Vale and Leigh rather than Thornford.

It was agreed unanimously to confirm to the LGBCE that Councillors from this Parish Council prefer the option to ward patterns of 43 and 44 Councillors.
13/88 The Parish Plan: Cllr Mrs. Paterson reported that there had been no further action on any of the points. 

13/89 Report from Councillors who have attended meetings: No report given.
13/90 Clerk’s Report (to include correspondence not previously circulated): 
· Snow Plan with High Stoy - The Clerk reported that an e-mail had been received from Kerry Straughan the Clerk to High Stoy PC.
Leigh and Chetnole & Stockwood PCs were kind enough to give us a donation towards the snow clearance carried out by a couple of our Farmers, using HSPC's small salt stock during last winter's snow (as we of necessity cleared roads in all of your parishes).  At our recent meeting it was suggested that we might get together to discuss whether it would be feasible to have a joint Parishes Snow Plan for this year (each Parish receives a sum of £600 should we have 2cm or more of snow fall - for those who are not aware), the idea being that a more strategic plan between the four of us may be much more useful to all of our communities.

DCC Martin Hill, Dorset Highways, Routine Maintenance and Winter Service Group Manager confirmed that “the scheme is still available on completion of a snow plan. The DCC grant is £200 per individual parish, so in Cam Vale’s case the total grant would be £800 as Cam Vale represents four parishes. The information I sent out in September 2012 still stands. If you wish to take part in the scheme please send your plan for approval”.
It was AGREED to ask Leigh, Holwell and High Stoy Parishes for a copy of their 2012 snow plan on which Cllr Williams would use as a base for a snow plan for Cam Vale.
· DAPTC AGM 2013 Resolutions for Consideration by member councils

From Wareham St Martin Parish Council:

‘DAPTC requests NALC to lobby the government in order to secure financial aid for Dorset County Council to supply bus/train passes for young people aged 16-18 years old, now that it is mandatory for them to remain in some form of full-time education, and currently concessionary fares cease at 16 years of age.’

It was AGREED that CVPC would support this resolution.

From Chideock Parish Council:

‘Given that the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 confirmed that the importance and protection of Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty are equivalent to those of National Parks, and that the National Planning Policy Framework states that AONBs and National Parks have equal status when it comes to planning consent and other sensitive issues, this meeting asks that, for planning applications within an AONB, the AONB partnership is a statutory consultee.’

It was AGREED that CVPC are against this resolution.
13/91 Rights of Way:  to receive/consider any matters placed before the Council
· Holnest – Cllr Jesty - no report submitted

· Longburton – Mr. G. Tilley - no report submitted.  
· Leweston & Lillington - Mr. C. Boston - no report submitted
13/92 Democratic Half-hour and Matters of Interest: There was a request for a traffic calming system to be set up in Longburton.  Concern was raised with regard to the ever increasing size and speed of farm vehicles travelling through the village and the narrowing of the carriageway along the A352 is unsafe for pedestrians in many places.  Cllr Mrs. Paterson confirmed that DCC are no longer installing speed bumps on any of the Dorset roads.  Cllr Chris Loder suggested that Cllr Bevan should be invited to discuss road speeding at the next Parish Council meeting.
The Chairman thanked those present for their attendance and closed the meeting at 10.10 p.m.
      DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Thursday 12th December 2013
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